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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 26 February 2018 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Vice Chairman: Cllr Kevin Wilkins 


Cllr G Nurden,   Cllr J Warns,  Cllr J Mickelburgh, 


Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr R Price
Parish Clerk: S Smyth
Michael Snowling and Lawrence Britt joined the Meeting at Minute item 2018-0025


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Vice-Chairman, advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Vice-Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.

The Vice-Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2018-0020

	Apologies for Absence 
Chairman Cllr J S Warne (unwell), Cllr G Abbott (family function), Cllr G Buckley (out of county), Cllr M Russell (unwell)
 
	

	2018-0021
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)
Cllr Nurden – Planning items relating to Broadland DC


	

	2018-0022
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a majority decision with 1 abstention that the Minutes of the Parish Council held on 22 January 2018, as amended, be approved.
	

	2018-0023
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2018-0015- The Clerk has not managed to further the Highways Local Member funding project.
2018-0017- The Clerk wrote in reply to the resident who queried about the CPO at Berryfields and various planning issues.
	

	2018-0024
	Public Participation

District and County Councillor Andrew Proctor apologised and so not reports were given. 
No member of the public wished to speak.
	

	2018-0025
	Co-option of 2 Councillors.
Due to the resignation of Ian Walters and Paul Taylor 2 new vacancies had arisen and no elections for each had been called for.
It was resolved by a unanimous decision to co-opt Lawrence Britt onto the Council.

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to co-opt Michael Snowling into the Council
	

	2018-0026
	Vice-Chairman’s Report
Cllr Kevin Wilkins spoke:
“The Chairman, John Warne, remains unwell and is likely to be absent from Council duties for the foreseeable future. We wish him a good recovery. We have also had two recent resignations from councillors due to personal reasons, Paul Taylor reported at the last meeting and Ian Walters. We thank them for their contribution to the work of the council and wish them well but at a time when the workloads on the council are increasing significantly their absence will be missed although we welcome Laurence and Mike as newly co-opted councillors. 
For those of you who attended Friday nights open meeting you know that a wide range of issues were discussed, and we will be reporting further under agenda item 10. 
However, I would like to make a personal observation or reflection from Friday that there seems to be a growing feeling of a willingness and the benefit to work together collaboratively to improve facilities in the village, particularly recreational opportunities and this is a positive feeling. The Council has one primary objective and that is to do the very best it can for the village and at a time when resources, particularly funding, are tight, working together seems the best and most appropriate way to meet that objective. 
I do not underestimate the amount of work which faces the council over the next year or two and the resourcefulness of councillors working together with other partners will be essential to secure the delivery of our ambition”. 


	

	2018-0027
	Memorial Hall Representative’s report

Cllr Warns attended their February Trustee Meeting. The Committee are currently awaiting a decision by Virgin Media to grant the Hall funding in recompense for the upheaval the village has faced with cable laying. They are planning to do refurbishment works to the décor, electrics and the lobby area. They need more volunteers. Their AGM is in May and it is hoped to recruit more Trustees.
	

	2018-0028
	Feedback from the Open Meeting

The Vice-Chairman recorded his thanks to Jonathan Clemo of Community Action Norfolk (CAN) for attending and Chairing the Meeting. He reported that the questions which arose were answered and with no adverse reactions. The Vice Chairman had given an initial overview of all the major issues in the village. The football was one of these and the full discussion held considered the views of those present. Some were sceptical of the viability of the 3G project and some were supportive. Other Issues raised included public river access, the Quantum Land and Broom Boats planning applications, Brundall School expansion, Anti-Social behaviour in the village. The Broom Boats application has been fully approved and is awaiting the signing of the S106 agreement. The sub group are working towards receipt of the gift of land and preparations for the detailed planning application to go through. Cllr Warns had explained the reasons why the CPO could not have been taken forward.
	

	2018-0029
	Brundall PC Calendar

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to agree to the dates and venue of the Calendar for the year ahead. 
	

	2018-0030
	GNLP Regulation 18 Consultation 8-1-18 to 15-3-18 

The Vice-Chairman gave an overview of the task in hand for the sub group who prepared the draft response for the Council to approve. The consultation is asking for responses to how to achieve an extra 7200 houses in addition to the Local Plan for the 3 Districts of S Norfolk, Broadland and Norwich City Council up to 2036. The draft response also indicates the Councils stance on the 6 sites put forward as housing in the parish. It also includes an overall comment from the parish council regarding its expectations for future growth up to 2036. There were, in addition 66 questions to answer and the Council needed to state its preference for the type of growth pattern in the Greater Norwich area.

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to amend the wording to “Brundall can’t accommodate any more housing” (changing it from 50 houses to be infill and windfall housing). The Council agreed with Cllr Nurden that this response document is not a policy statement and remains simply a response to a consultation. *
	*Parish Clerk

	2018-0031
	Planning - Household

BA/2018/0015/HOUSEH – replacement quay heading to grey plastic, widen wet dock by 1m and lengthen dividing pilling by 3.4m. Reduce width of finger jetty from 1.3m to 1m and extend by 3.8m, Cane Rise, 48 Riverside Estate. Supported.
20180197 – Change of Use from Class c3 (Selling house) to Sui Generis (Dwelling and Childminding Business for up to 12 children), Chartway 26 The Street NR13 5LB. No objection.

	

	2018-0032
	Broom Boats application - 20161483 Development of a retail supermarket of no more than 2500 m2 and up to 155 dwellings, open space and vehicular access Land at Yarmouth Road, Postwick, Brundall – Broom Boats Ltd and Norfolk Land Ltd.

This had been covered in the Open Meeting item. Cllr Warns explained that the amount of land gifted poses a problem in that although the maximum sized pitch can be achieved the surround areas for car parking and a building will have to be carefully planned in. As a measure to address this thought is being given to a possible use of 20m of the spare cemetery land to use. We have 5 years to achieve the 3G pitch and get it up and running (4 years to call upon the developer to start the works and 1 year to construct it to completion). The sub group membership needs to be reviewed due to Cllr Warne being unwell presently. It was resolved by a unanimous decision to appoint Cllr Britt onto the sub group. 

At this point all were informed of the resignation of Cllr Warne as Chairman of the Council. However, Cllr Warne is remaining on the Council. The Council wanted to record its best wishes to John for a speedy recovery. It is expected to appoint a new Chairman at the next meeting and for anyone who wants to be considered for Chairman to let the Clerk know.
Until the Brooms S106 is signed and released we can’t progress the project. It was generally agreed that the sooner the better the project is started the sooner it will be realised therefore it was envisaged to have the planning permission in place within 1 year.
	Sub-group/Clerk

	2018-0033
	Land Management Report 
Cllr Price spoke:
“WWI celebrations Nov 2018

Cllr Price had been in touch with Brundall Local History Group who had been asked by the Parish Council to do a WWI display in the village to commemorate the ending of WWI in 2018.

The group may expand to incorporate other organisations.
“Cemetery 
I have met with Colin Smith on site and from our visit there seems to be no problem. Colin has suggested he could do a single larger shard for the same price and that would be more impressive and after speaking to the Clerk it seems a viable alternative. Some other good news is that following investigations by the Clerk it seems we can finance the project from reserves. This would then truly make the project one financed by the people of Brundall.

Church Fen
No further progress yet although couple of minor repairs have been carried out.

Cremer’s Meadow
Work is ongoing with plans put forward for routine maintenance. 

Countryside Park/Allotments
There is not much going on due to the weather and time of year. The Clerk and I had a walk round and discovered a further possible access point to the Countryside Park on the lane down to the pumping station. That is being rectified under approved procedures to maintain access via foot but not by vehicles. A meeting took place on the 9th February following a resident’s letter of complaint about the state of parts of the Countryside Park which he attributed to the Park Run. Representatives of the Park Run and Greg Chandler were also present, and it highlighted the situation regarding safety of the runners in wet conditions and the cutting up of grass. It resulted in the cancellation of the Run for that weekend due to the weather effecting the ground and it was resolved that the Park Run Director would make sure it was safe to hold the event in the coming weeks if there were weather problems. As always, this highlights other matters and they will discussed at the next LM meeting. I am recommending we research more into areas of responsibility. The issue of the cinders was an issue, and this is something we need to consider replacing. Cllr Warns said the dogs do not like walking on this type of surface.
Tenders for Cleaning and Grass cutting
The sub-committee met last Thursday and carried out the process of opening the sealed tenders and discussed the merits of the submissions. The successful bidders have been chosen and will be submitted on the agenda following this report”.

	*LM Comm



	2018-0034
	Tenders for the Grass Cutting and Cleaning and Inspection Contracts

Andy Bruce Maintenance was recommended for a 1-year period for the cleaning and inspection contract. The winning and only quote was £5040.00 It was resolved by a unanimous decision to ratify the sub groups decision.

The sub group had recommended Garden Guardian as the grass contractor for a 3-year period. The winning quote was £6595 but was over our budget by £252. The Clerk suggested that either the Council cuts out the Memorial Hall grass cutting to almost match the budget to the winning tender price or accept the overspend. It was resolved by a majority decision to ratify the winning Company as Garden Guardian but to accept the tender price quoted and not to cut the Memorial Hall grass cutting element out of the equation.
	Parish Clerk

	2018-0035
	Data protection – Appointment of a DP officer
Item deferred.
	

	2018-0036
	Finance
Bills for payment for February 2018 – £10466.83 including vat and for the Chairman and one other to sign the Schedule.  Approved unanimously.
Request for a grant application from the Brundall 2nd Scout group. Declined by a majority decision with 1 abstention due to a reluctance to fund revenue costs. The group were urged to reapply for capital expenditure. It was pointed out that the request for such a sum would surely warrant the presence of a representative from the Scouts.

	

	2018-0037
	Clerks Correspondence - None

	

	2018-0038
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council –26 February 2018 (Main meeting date)
Election of a Chairman to the Council
Notice Boards

End of WWI celebrations 

Election of a Chief Planning adviser
	

	2018-0039

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

26th March 2018 - 7pm at the St Laurence Rooms
Meeting closed at 9.30pm
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	
	

	Payments for February 2018
	

	Parish clerk costs
	3,458.18

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£526.44

	Members Expenses
	£8.00

	Insurance
	£1,568.20

	Annual Fees
	£18.00

	Allotments/C Park
	

	Street Lighting
	£666.64

	Handyman
	£408.00

	Office expense
	£77.67

	Repairs and Renewals
	£308.15

	Telephone
	£112.99

	S106
	£0.00

	C Park
	£342.16

	Training
	£0.00

	Cremers
	£1,798.43

	CC
	£529.98

	Total expenditure
	£9,822.84

	RECEIPTS FOR February 2018
	

	Parish Partenrship bus shelters
	                   8,106.50 

	Forestry Commission (maint)
	                      283.33 

	Cemetery
	                   1,200.00 

	Total Income February 2018
	
    
  
£9,589.83
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